Real Voices or Government Mouthpieces? U.S. Propaganda Efforts to Use Japanese Americans in World War II Camps

Takeya Mizuno*

This article examines how the United States government during World War II attempted, largely unsuccessfully, to use the voices of incarcerated Japanese Americans in communications such as camp newspapers and short-wave radio broadcasts to influence and control domestic as well as international public opinion. As part of efforts to create the impression that "normal communities" existed behind the barbed wire fences, the War Relocation Authority (WRA) may have had some success using camp newspapers for domestic propaganda, but the agency's editorial "supervision" diminished the newspapers' credibility with detainee readers. The Office of War Information (OWI) in collaboration with the WRA largely failed in its efforts to spread propaganda through camp newspapers and other means within the camps and to persuade detainees to make voice recordings for short-wave radio propaganda against Japan. Whether intentionally or unintentionally, government officials, especially OWI officials, overtly displayed or did not conceal their interests as propagandists, dooming them to fail. Underlying their failure or perhaps the ultimate reason for it was the fact that their propaganda was based on a fundamental contradiction of trying to portray the inherently undemocratic as democratic. As such, officially-controlled communications could not genuinely reflect Japanese Americans' real voices, but served merely as government mouthpieces.

^{*}Meiji University

Propaganda must never be obvious. If obvious, it will prove useless.

—Colonel O.N. Solbert, Chairman, Joint Psychological Warfare

Committee, U.S. War Department, Propaganda in War¹

1. Introduction

Propaganda has long been an integral part of modern warfare. Governments at war attempt to influence or control public opinion in their favor, both at home and abroad, by disseminating (and withholding) particular types of information to particular audiences. Sometimes milder forms of wartime propaganda may appear to be "public relations," while other times propaganda is clearly a targeted weapon of psychological warfare against an enemy.

Previous scholarship has extensively documented the United States government's large-scale attempts to employ propaganda in wartime especially since World War I. As one scholar put it, "[t]he total wars of the twentieth century, as well as the sustained ideological struggle called the Cold War, framed and paced ... the axial age of propaganda" Propaganda also played an important role in post-Cold War conflicts such as the "War on Terror" that the U.S. government proclaimed after the September 11, 2001 terrorist attacks.²

This article examines how the U.S. government during World War II attempted, largely unsuccessfully, to use the voices of incarcerated Japanese Americans in camp newspapers and radio appearances to influence and control both domestic and international public opinion. As intense animosity toward people of Japanese ancestry erupted after the Pearl Harbor attack on December 7, 1941, President Franklin D. Roosevelt in February 1942 issued Executive Order 9066, which led to the mass uprooting and confinement of more than 120,000 Japanese Americans living on the West Coast. Approximately 70,000 of them were second-generation U.S. citizens known as the "Nisei," while the remaining people were first-generation, non-citizen Japanese Americans known as the "Issei." Regardless of citizenship, both the Nisei and Issei were deemed to be potentially dangerous, and by October 1942 they were forcibly sent to inland camps, euphemistically named "relocation centers," where many were detained for the duration of the war.³

Extensive research has documented the mass encampment generally and the Roosevelt Administration's press and public opinion management policies, but previous literature has not explored in detail the federal government's attempts to use displaced Japanese Americans and their "voices" for psychological warfare.⁴

Although several studies shed light on free speech and press issues in the camps, none has focused on attempts to use Japanese Americans in propaganda as this article does. For example, a series of works by this author and Teruko Kumei analyzed how government officials restricted journalistic activities of detainees and their uses of the Japanese language in camps. Studies such as these provide rich descriptions of what the U.S. government called "supervision" and even "censorship" of detainees' self-expression. "Supervision" included such regulatory measures as government involvement in the selection of detainee staff for camp newspapers, pre- and post-review of newspapers, supplying news and propaganda for the newspapers to publish, and sometimes direct editorial intervention that even officials themselves acknowledged as "censorship." Yet, these studies did not discuss how such control of detainees' self-expression related to the federal government's larger domestic and foreign propaganda efforts.⁵

This article endeavors to begin filling this research gap and by so doing contribute to a more comprehensive understanding of the U.S. government's treatment of Japanese Americans as well as its efforts to mold domestic and international public opinion during World War II.

The U.S. government in attempting to use the voices of Japanese Americans for propaganda purposes faced a fundamental contradiction. Through mass incarceration, the government denied Japanese Americans basic civil rights and liberties that lie at the core of a free and democratic society, all the while claiming to be fighting a war to uphold and advance freedom and democracy. How did the government attempt to reconcile this contradiction? In so doing, how did government officials come to view incarcerated Japanese Americans as potential tools for propaganda and public relations? To what degree did officials succeed or fail in their efforts and why?

This article addresses these questions by drawing on archival records of several governmental organizations that previous scholars have mostly failed to analyze. Particularly important are the internal papers, such as correspondence, meeting minutes, reports, surveys, memoranda, and policy drafts of the War Relocation Authority (WRA), a civilian agency established in March 1942 to administer camps. This article focuses on the initial stage when the WRA formulated the most basic policies and methods of public persuasion, but it also refers to relevant later phase developments

as well. In addition, this study uses documents from the Office of War Information (OWI), the federal agency responsible for wartime propaganda, camp newspapers and other publications as well as private correspondence, unpublished studies, essays and manuscripts, memoirs, and other first-hand accounts of Japanese Americans and government officials.

This research reveals several important findings. First, the WRA with some confidence used camp newspapers for domestic public relations, and these efforts may have been successful with some of the American public. Second, the WRA failed to establish the newspapers' credibility with detainees because it exercised editorial "supervision." Third, the OWI in collaboration with the WRA largely failed in its efforts to spread propaganda through camp newspapers and other means within the camps and to persuade detainees to make voice recordings for short-wave radio counter-propaganda against Japan.

2. GOVERNMENT EFFORTS TO PRESENT THE CAMPS AS DEMOCRATIZED "NORMAL COMMUNITIES"

The mass incarceration of Japanese Americans is widely understood today as an inexcusable violation of individual constitutional rights that caused severe harm and disruption to them. As the "redress" movement progressed from the early 1970s to 1980s, political leaders as well as general public came to realize that the policy was a serious mistake that needed rectifying. After a full-scale investigation, the Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians established by Congress concluded in 1982 that a combination of "race prejudice, war hysteria and a failure of political leadership" caused the tragedy. The federal government responded with an official apology and enactment of legislation providing among other things compensation of \$20,000 to each surviving victim. Thereafter, the federal government's treatment of Japanese Americans during World War II has been widely recognized as a major "dark spot" in U.S. history.⁶

Despite the fundamental deprivation of democratic values and rights of Japanese Americans, government officials at the time asserted their intention to create a "normal community" behind barbed wire and "democratize" the whole mass incarceration policy. The first WRA National Director Milton S. Eisenhower, who served in that position for only 90 days, stressed to President Roosevelt in June 1942: "One of the fundamental objectives of the War Relocation Authority has been to make

life in the relocation center just as close to normal as wartime conditions will permit." An internal WRA memorandum not for publication echoed Eisenhower's words: "At all times, ... the ultimate aim of the WRA will be to make life at the relocation centers as close to normal as wartime exigencies will permit."

WRA officials also emphasized their ambition to make camp life as democratic as possible. In July 1942 when the removal of Japanese Americans from their homes to the camps was still in progress, the new WRA National Director Dillon S. Myer, who succeeded Eisenhower the previous month, described his agency's fundamental philosophy: "We are attempting to maintain civilian liberties and obligations to the maximum extent consistent with the exigencies of war" The next year, Myer contended in a speech that "[r]elocation centers were never intended as concentration camps or prisons" and that those in camps "are entitled to treatment according to American standards of decency." Similarly, WRA Office of Reports Chief John C. Baker spoke of the importance of the public's understanding of the "[d]emocratic principles involved" in running the camps, such as "the way evacuees are fed, housed, supervised, the work they do, the freedom they are permitted, the attitude of the evacuees and the attitude of the administration."

Examples of purportedly democratic institutions that the WRA established in the camps included elected community councils consisting of Japanese American detainees to run and administer many of the camp's operations and internal camp newspapers whose writers and editors were detainees, but subject to WRA "supervision." The WRA also provided detainees generally free access to outside news media, both in English and Japanese. An internal agency study showed that camp detainees could obtain nearly the same, or a somewhat lower, amount of information through print and broadcast media than an average American could. These practices not only served to maintain order and stability within the camps, but the government also understood that the detainees were Americans who after the war ended would leave the camps and reintegrate back into broader society. In 1946, the WRA asserted that its management of the camps had been based on the "recognition of constitutional and human rights of the evacuees who would one day be returning to the West Coast."

But WRA officials were also aware of the contradictory nature of their own statements. As one principal WRA official wrote, one of the early problems of camp administration was "the difficulty of creating a normal community when many external aspects resemble a concentration camp.

The presence of troops, guard towers, restrictions on free movement and the imposition of rules and regulations without consultation are all evidences of the fact that evacuees are not free persons."¹⁰

Behind such inconsistency lay serious concern about the policy's potentially adverse impact on U.S. nationals in the hands of Japan. Referring to some critics who accused the WRA of "pampering and coddling [the detainees] because we have not allowed the brutality of the Japanese enemy to influence our policies and program," Director Myer claimed that his agency was "working to preserve the principles of justice and equality guaranteed in the Constitution of our country" so as to "avoid conditions and incidents that might encourage the Japanese enemy to inflict more suffering on Americans imprisoned by them." 11

On the foreign front, officials were particularly concerned about persistent propaganda attacks from Japan, which often condemned Washington's unfair handling of Japanese Americans and even threatened retaliation. For example, a May 1, 1942 Radio Tokyo broadcast that was typical of Japanese propaganda asked: "Is this act worthy of the Washington government which has claimed to be the symbol of democracy? The land of the free turned into a country of vicious prejudice and unbearable discrimination." Director Eisenhower acknowledged that "all of us in WRA are acutely aware of the danger of Axis reprisals and other international complications arising from our activities" His successor Myer also stated that "we are dealing with Japanese nationals, in part, and that our treatment of these people might well affect the reciprocal treatment accorded to American soldiers and civilians in the hands of the Japanese." 12

In order to counter enemy propaganda and demonstrate humane, "normal community" conditions in camps, the WRA undertook image-improvement efforts on three levels: within camps, domestically, and abroad. As early as late March 1942, Director Eisenhower wrote to Archibald MacLeish, Director of the Office of Facts and Figures (OFF), that public relations would be a key to success.

[Mass encampment] seems to me to have great immediate implications in the war information program of the Federal government. For one thing, the manner in which the evacuation and relocation are handled and interpreted certainly will affect our propaganda efforts abroad. Also, of immediate concern is the manner in which the migration is interpreted to the American people. This bears directly on the success of the relocation program, which by its very nature will be exceedingly

difficult.

Eisenhower added for emphasis: "Obviously this whole program involves a very carefully planned public relations program." ¹³

Whenever possible, the WRA attempted to highlight the positive, "democratic" dimensions of camp life. Director Myer, for instance, stated in a July 1943 speech that camp administrators "have faith in the American democratic way of life, with equal rights, privileges, and responsibilities for all, regardless of race, creed, or national origin" and that the WRA "is providing the means for loyal American citizens and law-abiding aliens ... to take their place in the national life and enjoy the freedoms which are assured by the Constitution." The Minidoka Project Director in Idaho also declared to a local neighbor organization: "These are trying times for minority groups in the United States, and I feel that it is up to all of us to see that their rights are not destroyed at the same time that we are fighting to uphold the rights of minorities in other parts of the world." 14

Conversely, officials strove to conceal or downplay the policy's negative aspects. This extended to the vocabulary the WRA used in their communications. In October 1942, Director Myer warned all staff members not to use derogatory words such as "Japs" both in private and public. Avoidance of discriminatory language was necessary because "[t]he words that we use in correspondence, in reports, and in conversation with the evacuees exercise a great deal of influence in determining the attitude of the evacuees and of the American public toward the activities of the War Relocation Authority." In accordance, the chief of the WRA Information Division told the Project Director of the Minidoka camp: "I hope that all of us will find ways of eliminating from the project papers and also from press releases the frequent references to 'Japanese' and 'Caucasians.'" He also advised: "Personally, I do not like the word 'colonists.' I think the term 'residents' is much better or the very simple term 'people." "15

3. Camp Newspapers as a Means to Portray Camp Life as "Normal"

As part of its democratization efforts, the WRA early on decided to permit Japanese Americans to publish their own newspapers. In mid-April 1942 as the camps were being created, the Information Service Division declared: "Maintenance of a free press under such cooperative restrictions as [outside] newspapers may recognize as necessary in wartime for the preservation of our way of life, including the institution of the free press

itself, is a right which shall be equally enjoyed by all evacuees." ¹⁶

Officials assumed that the existence of newspapers would help create a positive public image of the camps. For example, the Project Director of Manzanar, California, explained that "the right to publish their own newspaper" would symbolize "the desire and the intention of the [WRA] to grant evacuees every freedom consistent with military necessity." In fact, all 10 camps eventually had at least one newspaper printed in both English and Japanese (Table 1).¹⁷

Maintaining the appearance of a "free press" became essential for the WRA to justify its contention that life inside the camps operated like a "normal community" based on democratic values. After making a short observational visit to Manzanar in early May 1942, the WRA Community Service Section chief reported to Director Eisenhower: "A small newspaper was originated and published weekly, and it indicates that life is being carried on except for customary mobility of evacuees pretty much as it would be in a normal community." A 1943 internal policy paper reported that the WRA presented to the public on a regular basis the message that "[i]nside the center evacuees are accorded about the same freedoms they

Table 1. Japanese American Camp Newspapers (excluding Japanese-language sections and miscellaneous publications)

Newspaper Title and Period of Publication

Gila News-Courier (Gila River Relocation Center, Arizona): 9/12/1942 – 9/5/1945

Granada Pioneer (Granada Relocation Center, Colorado): 10/28/1942 – 9/15/1945

Heart Mountain Sentinel (Heart Mountain Relocation Center, Wyoming): 10/24/1942 – 7/28/1945

Communiqué (Jerome Relocation Center, Arkansas): 10/23/1942 – 2/26/1943 (Renamed the Denson Tribune in March 1943)

Denson Tribune (Jerome Relocation Center, Arkansas): 3/2/1943 – 6/6/1944

Manzanar Free Press (Manzanar Relocation Center, California): 4/11/1942 - 10/19/1945

Minidoka Irrigator (Minidoka Relocation Center, Idaho): 9/10/1942 - 7/28/1945

Newell Star (Tule Lake Segregation Center, California): 3/9/1944 – 3/1/1946

Poston Chronicle (Colorado River [Poston] Relocation Center, Arizona): 12/22/1942 – 10/23/1945 (only the first issue appeared as Poston Daily Chronicle)

Rohwer Outpost (Rohwer Relocation Center, Arkansas): 10/24/1942 – 7/21/1945

Topaz Times (Central Utah Relocation Center, Utah): 9/17/1942 – 8/31/1945

Tulean Dispatch (Tule Lake Relocation Center, California): 6/15/1942 – 10/30/1943 (a new camp newspaper Newell Star started in March 1944 when Tule Lake became a segregation camp.)

would have outside. They speak in English or Japanese, operate their own newspapers, and worship as they choose." ¹⁸

By the end of May 1942, the WRA had begun to formulate an official policy regarding publication of camp newspapers. Newspapers had already appeared in some of the camps, and on May 29, 1942, the WRA issued a "Tentative Policy Statement" that set forth basic principles for their publication.

A foundational principle of the policy was that the agency would not exercise rigid institutional "censorship" of the newspapers because camp living conditions were supposed to be as "normal" as possible. The statement's foreword explained that "the WRA aims to provide in each project a setting in which normal activities of life can go on as nearly as possible like those of an ordinary American community. ... Project regulations will be imposed only where necessary, and center residents will be given every possible freedom in the conduct of their daily lives." It then declared: "There will be no censorship by WRA of any written or published materials going into or out of projects, or circulating within the projects." Consistent with this principle, the Granada administration in Colorado proclaimed in a pamphlet intended for outside consumption that the camp "functions on the theory that Freedom of Speech, like Freedom of Religion, must be preached, practiced, and protected from within, and never abused. ... THE PIONEER [the Granada camp newspaper] is an ultra-democratic institution and its work is very much the thing of 'today." 19

In light of public relations, the WRA defended its principle against rigid censorship in an effort to ensure that the camp press did not appear to be a government "mouthpiece." When the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) recommended that the WRA impose harsher restrictions on newspapers, meetings, and assemblies, Director Myer straightforwardly rejected such idea, saying "[a]lthough the project paper is essential as a conveyance for administrative information, there is a real danger in controlling its activities so closely that it comes to be regarded as an administration mouthpiece." The WRA's 1946 final report made the same point, maintaining that "the fullest possible freedom of expression [was] guaranteed to the evacuees All centers ... had community newspapers published both English and Japanese." It also claimed that the newspapers were "produced by evacuee staffs with a minimum of supervision and no actual exercise of censorship." 20

The claimed absence of censorship enabled WRA officials to publicize both inside and outside the camps that the newspapers were outlets for detainees' "real voices." For example, the Reports Officer at Heart Mountain, Wyoming, stated that the camp newspaper *Heart Mountain Sentinel* served "most importantly as a voice for the community, particularly during the hectic, early days of the center, when community thought and action were dulled by confusion and frustration." Similarly, when the administration of Colorado River (Poston), Arizona, decided to transform the official information sheet the *Press Bulletin* into the *Poston Chronicle*, the *Press Bulletin* editorialized: "This issue is a big step towards turning the Press Bulletin into a newspaper of the people" When the *Poston Chronicle* finally made its debut as a camp paper on December 22, 1942, the Reports Officer praised the development, noting that "[t]he Press Bulletin ... was mainly an administrative mouthpiece and the need for some news medium for the evacuees was keenly felt by them."²¹

In fact, Japanese Americans themselves wrote and edited newspaper articles in most cases. At some places, the camp authority primarily published official information sheets such as the Poston *Press Bulletin* as mentioned above. But administrators soon realized that they could achieve their objectives far better by letting the Japanese do it by themselves.²²

As the WRA came to understand that newspapers could be used as evidence of camp democratization, the agency circulated them not only inside, but outside the camps. In October 1943, the Reports Officer at Heart Mountain wrote: "We are anxious to not only give full coverage of center activities but we must also use The Sentinel for outside public relations." About a month later, the national headquarters issued "Manual Release No.38," which encouraged wider dissemination of newspapers to prominent outside individuals, organizations, and mass media as a "desirable" means of publicity. The WRA Reports Division's "Semi-Annual Report" in 1944 summarized: "By distributing them to local newspapers and radio stations, most Project Reports officers utilized center newspapers as an additional public relations device." 23

Individual camp newspaper distribution numbered in the several hundreds or even more. As early as July 1942, the Reports Officer at Manzanar wrote that "the Manzanar Free Press [the camp newspaper] has a circulation of 2,500 copies in camp. I feel it safe to estimate at least 500 copies of the paper are mailed out" He also commented that "the newspapers of the various centers are one of our best mediums of public relations with the press and should be officially mailed to the various editors." The Reports Office at Granada reported in April 1943 that the *Granada Pioneer* had a total circulation of 3,000 and about 400

complimentary copies were mailed to outside subscribers. At almost the same time, the *Heart Mountain Sentinel* had 213 cash-paid subscribers and was distributing 972 free copies to various outside audiences nationwide.²⁴

On special occasions such as Christmas, New Year, and other holidays or anniversaries, those numbers soared. When the *Minidoka Irrigator* published its second anniversary edition in September 1944, the Project Director ordered printing of an extra 2,000 copies. Similarly, the 1943 New Year's edition of the *Heart Mountain Sentinel*, whose regular circulation numbered about 6,000, had a circulation of approximately 7,200 copies.²⁵

Officials felt confident that outside distribution of camp newspapers was having a positive impact. As early as September 1942, the WRA officially set up a policy to pay the cost of postage for outside circulation because "it is desirable from the point of view of public relations." Referring to its influence, the Granada Project Director reminded the *Pioneer* staff that "the newspaper is a medium by which we will be judged by the people who are on the outside; we should maintain a standard of excellence and keep our paper clean." Another Granada official asserted that "we must sell ourselves to the public and that we should be a machinery by which to further the interests of the entire group." The Heart Mountain administration took pride in some local Wyoming newspapers frequently reprinting the Heart Mountain Sentinel's editorials and articles, stating those outside papers were "amazed in the first place that people of Japanese ancestry could publish an English-language newspaper and secondly, that the 'concentration camp' could and did express itself fearlessly in its editorial columns"26

Some newspaper staffers were even permitted to venture beyond the barbed wire fences themselves to support the WRA's public relations. The Granada authority appointed a Nisei editor of the *Granada Pioneer* as the "Publication Director," whose major responsibilities included going outside to present a positive social image of the camp. The editor received the following instruction: "In many cases, the director of the camp paper will be called to represent the center in goodwill meeting and meetings in which the will of the residents must be heard at special sessions. ... His presence at the meetings is to give camp representation He must refute [outside] newspaper articles contrary to the truth." Likewise, Nisei editor Bill Hosokawa of the *Heart Mountain Sentinel* regularly contributed columns to news media in the vicinity. In a letter recommending him to the publisher of the *Des Moines Register and Tribune*, Director Myer praised Hosokawa, noting that his "editorials frequently are quoted in other relocation center

papers, and have been picked up by outside newspapers as well."27

WRA officials at one time considered using camp newspapers as propaganda against Japan. In June 1942, the Chief of the Office of Reports wrote to the Office of War Information (OWI), the federal agency charged with disseminating information about the war to domestic and international media:

The papers thus far issued tell in effect that these people of Japanese ancestry are really Americans, that they are loyal to the United States, that they think, talk, act, and live as other Americans do, that they are accepting the restrictions which must be imposed upon them in good spirit and with understanding of the reasons for restrictions.

The chief proposed that "this kind of material might provide some ammunition for short wave broadcasts [toward Japan]." Attached to this letter were sample copies of the *Manzanar Free Press*.²⁸

The OWI responded positively. The following month, a propaganda officer in charge of East Asia requested the WRA to send the OWI's San Francisco branch all back issues of the *Free Press*. He wrote: "There is undoubtedly a great deal of material for short-wave use which we can glean from these Nisei peoples"²⁹

4. EDITORIAL "SUPERVISION" OF CAMP NEWSPAPERS AND THEIR LACK OF CREDIBILITY WITHIN THE CAMPS

Despite the WRA's repeated claim that it did not exercise censorship, the agency considered it imperative to keep the content of camp newspapers in line with its own policies. A 1942 confidential memorandum written by the Division of Reports chief stated: "Any statement that may be misinterpreted to indicate that the evacuees are receiving harsh treatment, that they are subject to unnecessarily stern restrictions, or forced to live under unfavorable conditions should also be strictly censored" Regarding the *Tulean Dispatch*'s editorial policy, the Reports Officer at Tule Lake, California, declared: "The WRA is responsible for what is printed in the paper. You see, there's mailing list for this paper. We must realize that outsiders read it, and therefore we have to be pretty careful about what we print in it." 30

Myriad WRA communications demonstrate that the agency was keenly aware of the importance of controlled newspapers for public relations. In November 1942, for example, the Project Director at Gila, Arizona, warned

all division chiefs to be more watchful when they released information for newspaper publication: "Policy matters of W.R.A. should not be discussed by anyone unless they are positive that the information they are giving to the community does comply with W.R.A. regulations -- I request that everyone adhere strictly to this memorandum." The Minidoka Reports Officer reminded a pictorial section editor of the *Minidoka Irrigator* that "I am extremely concerned about the public relations aspects of your pictorial page [I]t is my responsibility to see that the Japanese-Americans are presented in the most favorable light possible" In 1943, a Japanese American editorial staff member of the *Granada Pioneer* reported that a WRA official declared at a staff meeting that "[t]hrough the newspaper we must show the outside people how Americanized we actually are; how our activities are carried on; and how our center is progressing in general." "

In order to maintain camp newspapers' value as a public relations tool, the administration exercised "supervision," or editorial control less strict than "censorship." WRA Director Myer admitted such practice in his July 7, 1943 appearance before the House Special Committee on Un-American Activities: "[W]e have been very cautious and very careful as to what we allow to be published in the press within the centers" and therefore "supervision" was necessary "so that it would not be published without having a chance to check it." 32

The WRA's "supervision," however, tended to result in the newspapers being filled mostly with factual news, administrative announcements, and other banal, non-political, non-controversial pieces. In July 1942, a major Information Division official directed: "What information we do issue ... should be strictly confined to what has happened All opinions, forecasts, and information that may in any way arouse emotional reactions or questions concerning the wisdom of our policies should be carefully avoided." In 1944, the Minidoka Project Director warned newspaper staffers that "the Irrigator had a considerable exchange list, and in their own interest, and from a public relations point of view, they should very carefully consider public reaction to a controversy [underline in original]" Shortly thereafter, the Minidoka Reports Officer quoted earlier also warned the same pictorial editor to "make certain of your ground before publishing any pictures or text not in accord with good public relations [S]hould the pictures and text not measure up to these standards, I shall be compelled to have the Irrigator issues containing them stopped at the gate. [underline in original]"³³

The camp authority's influence and control diminished the credibility

of the newspapers. Detainee readers came to see these publications which the WRA publicly represented as open and free, and thus proof of "normal community" life in the camps more as government mouthpieces. An elderly Issei at Minidoka voiced distrust, complaining that "[the *Minidoka Irrigator*] is not our paper. It is under the thumb of the Administration and reflects only the policies and opinions of the W.R.A." Even the WRA Community Analysis Section admitted in its final report that "[e]vacuees in general trust their own sources of information about the outside more than WRA material, which they often think of as 'propaganda.""³⁴

5. FAILED PROPAGANDA EFFORTS OF THE OWI AND WRA

Further evidence of the federal government's lack of credibility in the eyes of incarcerated Japanese Americans can be found in the WRA's collaboration with the Office of War Information (OWI). The WRA worked closely with various federal information agencies such as the Office of Facts and Figures (OFF) and the Coordinator of Information (COI) to try to take further advantage of the public relations and propaganda value of the camp newspapers. The OWI was particularly active in seeking collaboration with the WRA. Founded in June 1942, this federal agency under the direction of former CBS news reporter Elmer Davis coordinated a wide range of both domestic and international wartime propaganda campaigns. The OWI viewed conditions in the WRA camps as one of the major battlefields in psychological warfare between the U.S. and Japan.

By early August 1942, the two agencies decided to strengthen their mutual cooperation and ratified an official policy agreement called "An Interpretation of Relations Between War Relocation Authority and the Office of War Information." The agreement defined their partnership in detail, specifically in terms of press and public relations. One provision read: "Press releases relating to WRA activities and policies will be prepared by the WRA, and will be cleared by and issued by the OWI News Bureau. ... Publications prepared by WRA intended for distribution to the public or to evacuees, will be cleared with OWI for consistency with government information policy."³⁵

As part of this arrangement, the OWI supplied the WRA with propaganda materials in both English and Japanese that it wanted used in camp newspapers or otherwise. For example, the WRA Washington headquarters in early August instructed all camp directors to urge newspaper staffers to use the publicity the OWI created to mark the first anniversary of the

Atlantic Charter (a joint American and British declaration of their goals in World War II and vision for a post-war world), stating that both agencies "shall be very much interested in seeing [accounts] made of this material in editorials."³⁶

But such collaboration did not always succeed. During the summer and autumn of 1942, for example, the WRA studied the effectiveness of two OWI publications. One OWI booklet compared resources and potential military strengths of the U.S. and Japan. The other was a Japanese translation of "A Letter to the Japanese People," which was written by an OWI official and published in the January 1942 issue of the *Readers Digest* (the author Bradford Smith was then at the Office of the Coordinator of Information). The WRA Information Division Chief directed report officers at several camps to get a sense of the potential reception the two publications might receive by "show[ing] copies of the attached circulars to a few Nisei at the relocation center who can read Japanese and in whose opinion you have confidence."³⁷

Almost all responses were negative, however. The Reports Officer at Tule Lake replied: "The two booklets ... were unfavorably or indifferently received. ... The general comment was, 'So What?' The editors of the 'Tulean Dispatch' felt it was a waste of time to distribute further booklets since no specific reactions could be obtained." One WRA analyst stated that the "OWI handouts [are] bad because too much propaganda. What is wanted is a straight news summary and analysis." Sometime later, the same Tule Lake Reports Officer noted: "A consensus of their opinion is that the booklet would tend to stir up more discussion and this distribution is therefore not recommended at this time." 38

Unflattering comments came from other camps, too. Saburo Kido, the National President of the pro-WRA Nisei organization Japanese American Citizens League (JACL), at Poston, Colorado, stated that "OWI releases to date have been too obviously propaganda. More subtle propaganda in the form of news slanted for this purpose would be valuable if such releases could be prepared by veteran newspapermen and distributed by the OWI for center publication." As virtually the only officially recognized organization of Japanese Americans, the JACL served as the WRA's close partner and advisor throughout the war.³⁹

Consequently, the WRA had to give up this particular joint propaganda project with the OWI. The Office of Reports concluded: "While the services met with a certain amount of approbation on the part of the reports officers and project newspaper staffs, there were many criticisms and apparently a

general feeling that the material was not effective in furthering a program of Americanization among evacuees. So it has been decided to discontinue the services, at least for the time being."⁴⁰

On another occasion, the OWI considered using detainees to test the effectiveness of propaganda messages aimed for the Japanese in Japan and its territories. In October 1942, the OWI compiled a Japanese-language leaflet in the form of booklet to be dropped overseas and requested the WRA to collect opinions from those who could read Japanese.

Once again, responses were overwhelmingly negative. The Reports Officer at Minidoka reported that "[o]nly one, a translator, was enthusiastic about the booklet's possibilities as effective reading matter" and added that all the other responses were unfavorable because "the booklet was too blunt to be effective propaganda." Many readers particularly disliked the way the publication criticized the nation of their ancestry, Japan. The same Reports Officer quoted one translator as explaining that "many of the Issei left Japan when they were young men, and remember their homeland in cultural and family terms, rather than political. Therefore, when an outsider makes accusation as in this booklet, the reaction of many Issei is apt to be one of resentment and of antagonism."⁴¹

Since reactions from other camps were similar, the WRA had to inform the OWI that it would not be desirable anymore to continue the testing of the propaganda material. The Chief of the Office of Reports summed up that the WRA "receive[d] about the same reaction as other pamphlets in the Japanese language prepared for propaganda purposes. Accordingly, we shall make no effort to give a distribution in the Relocation Centers."

6. Detainees' Refusal to Participate in OWI Short-Wave Radio Propaganda Broadcasts

The OWI in collaboration with the WRA also attempted, here again unsuccessfully, to use the voices of incarcerated Japanese Americans in short-wave radio counter-propaganda against Japan. The OWI wanted to refute Tokyo's repeated charge that Washington was harassing the displaced people of Japanese descent in retaliation against the Axis' treatment of captured American soldiers. In a seven-page proposal to the WRA dated July 23, 1942, the OWI quoted one typical Radio Tokyo broadcast as claiming that "United States authorities without fully investigating loyalty of the Japanese residents have forced them into mass evacuation." The proposal maintained that "[t]he only way we can discredit Japanese

leadership with respect to evacuated Japanese is to present the actual voice and statements of the evacuee themselves."⁴³

The OWI proposed to highlight several particular messages in such short-wave broadcasts, all of which were in full accord with the WRA's goal of presenting that camps were "normal communities" and that the U.S. was fighting the war to uphold democracy. Among them were:

Pride that they are Americans; ...

Pride in their accomplishment in the building of their new homes [in camps] where they are being paid for their work, where they enjoy their families, where they are happy and where they are prosperous;

Condemnation of the spirit of militarism which has been explosively expressed by the minority of Japanese who are now in control of Japan;

Regret that the Japanese in Japan are suffering from the hardships of the war which they obviously did not want and which was forced upon them; ...

Sincere belief in the principles of American democracy⁴⁴

The two agencies agreed that OWI officials would first make a preliminary trip to the camps to solicit cooperation from detainee representatives. If these negotiations proved successful, the OWI would then prepare radio scripts in English, get approval from the WRA and preferably from the Army as well, translate the scripts into Japanese, and finally make recordings at the camps.⁴⁵

In late August, an OWI team visited Tule Lake to begin the process. The OWI team started with an unofficial conference with select detainees who were both Issei and Nisei and thought to be influential among camp residents. The OWI officials entered the meeting generally optimistic, anticipating that the majority of attendees would be willing, or at least not strongly unwilling, to talk about their camp experiences for the audience in Japan.⁴⁶

However, the team immediately discovered the opposite. Many were uncooperative or even hostile. One of them, Issei Christian minister Daisuke Kitagawa, was intensely opposed to all aspects of the proposal. Kitagawa wrote in his 1967 memoir:

64 Takeya Mizuno

Looking back, anyone can see how ridiculous that proposal was. In the first place, it presumed that we were also prisoners of war, something which the U.S. Government repeatedly denied. The official argument to justify the mass evacuation of people of Japanese descent was the theory of protective custody. To turn around now and use us as if we were prisoners of war would be a gross contradiction.

Kitagawa further explained how the proposal had in fact backfired on the OWI and WRA at Tule Lake: "The total effect of that proposal upon the Tule Lake community was, however, extremely unfortunate, and the incident was one of the chain of events that solidified Japanese evacuee opinion against the government."

Despite the negative feedback from the initial conference, the OWI made a formal request to the self-governing Community Council of Tule Lake detainees anyway. Ultimately, it too turned out to be in vain. In contrast to the participants in the first meeting, the Council members were all young Nisei and seemed to have a relatively favorable reaction to the proposal, initially endorsing it. But after long heated discussions with Issei leaders, the Council twice rejected the OWI's request. The older Japanese-speaking detainees who were the ones expected to actually appear in radio programs remained deeply suspicious. The Tule Lake administration's internal report reveals: "An underlying reason for the poor reception given by the Tule Lake people to the O.W.I. representatives was a distrust of the agency because of its propaganda function, and the belief that propagandists could not be trusted to preserve the truth."

Nor did the detainees agree with the OWI's claim that Japanese Americans in fact felt secure as Americans and were proud of their own situation. On this issue, many Nisei agreed with the Issei. The aforementioned Tule Lake administration's report read: "[T]he bulk of Nisei sentiment, and certainly that of the Issei, was directly contrary to [the OWI]. The evacuees felt no assurance that they were Americans, considering the evacuation. [They also] doubted the sincerity of American democracy, ... felt no pride about building homes in the relocation center, and certainly did not consider their circumstances a happy and prosperous one."

Despite its failure at Tule Lake, the OWI made another identical request in 1943, but the result was no different. In March, an OWI Information Officer asked the WRA to recruit individuals who had sufficient Japanese language skills and appropriate background for foreign radio propaganda.

The OWI officer wrote: "The procedure which OWI wants followed in such cases is to write a script in both English and Japanese, submit these scripts to the Overseas Division of OWI at New York for approval, and then make a recording at one of the local radio stations of the script as finally approved." However, the WRA after consulting with detainee leaders again declined the request. "We have discussed this matter with several of the evacuee leaders, including block managers, teachers, etc. None of these wish to participate in such a broadcast, and they were in agreement that it would be very difficult to find other qualified evacuees who would be willing to do so." ⁵⁰

7. Conclusion

Propaganda is a type of communication with definite purposes. Garth S. Jowett and Victoria O'Donnell define it as "the deliberate, systematic attempt to shape perceptions, manipulate cognitions, and direct behavior to achieve a response that furthers the desired intent of the propagandist."⁵¹

As the epigraph at the beginning of this article cautions, however, propaganda that is "obvious" is "useless." For propaganda in most contexts to be persuasive, it must be indirect and subtle as if the sender has no intention at all to influence someone else's thoughts.

This paper has demonstrated that U.S. government propaganda pertaining to the wartime Japanese American camps tended to overlook this basic rule of thumb. Whether intentionally or unintentionally, government officials, especially those of the OWI, overtly displayed or did not conceal their interests as propagandists, dooming them to fail. The WRA with some confidence used camp newspapers for outside public relations, but its editorial "supervision" resulted in lack of trust among Japanese American readers. Underlying the government officials' failure or perhaps the ultimate reason for it was the fact that their propaganda was based on a fundamental contradiction of trying to portray the inherently undemocratic as democratic, whether through newspapers, booklets, or efforts to get detainees to offer their voices for short-wave radio broadcasts to Japan. Regardless of the degree to which "normal community" life existed in the camps, neither the WRA nor OWI could escape the truth that no Japanese Americans chose on their own to be behind the barbed wire fences. As such, camp newspapers, short-wave radio broadcasts, or any other officially controlled communications could not genuinely reflect Japanese Americans' real voices, but served merely as government mouthpieces.

Note

- ¹ O. N. Solbert, Colonel, G.S.C., Chairman, Joint Psychological Warfare Committee, War Department, "Propaganda in War," June 5, 1942, Papers of the U.S. Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians, Part 1: Numerical File Archive, Reel 6. Hereafter, this collection is cited as "Papers of the CWRIC."
- ² Robert Jackall, "Introduction," in Robert Jackall, ed., *Propaganda* (London: Macmillan, 1995), 4. For major studies on war propaganda by the United States government, see, for example, James R. Mock and Cedric Larson, *Words that Won the War: The Story on the Committee of Public Information, 1917–1919* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1939); Allan M. Winkler, *The Politics of Propaganda: The Office of War Information 1942–1945* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 1978); Richard W. Steele, *Propaganda in an Open Society: The Roosevelt Administration and the Media, 1933–1941* (Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1985); J. Michael Sproule, *Propaganda and Democracy: The American Experience of Media and Mass Persuasion* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1997); Kenneth Osgood and Andrew K. Frank, eds., *Selling War in a Media Age: The Presidency and Public Opinion in the American Century* (Gainesville, FL: University Press of Florida, 2010).
- ³ One of the most comprehensive and thorough studies of Japanese Americans mass encampment is the Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians (CWRIC), Personal Justice Denied: Report of the Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians (Washington, D.C.: The Government Printing Office, 1982). For other major previous studies, see, for example, Morton Grodzins, Americans Betrayed: Politics and the Japanese Evacuation (Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press, 1949); Jacobus tenBroek, Edward Norton Barnhart, and Floyd W. Matson, Prejudice, War and the Constitution (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 1954); Roger Daniels, Concentration Camps, USA: Japanese Americans and World War II (New York: Holt, Rinehart & Winston, 1971); Peter Irons, Justice at War: The Story of the Japanese-American Internment Cases (New York: Oxford University Press, 1983); Greg Robinson, A Tragedy of Democracy: Japanese Confinement in North America (New York: Columbia University Press, 2009).
- ⁴ For major studies on the Roosevelt Administration's wartime press and public opinion management policies, see, for example, Betty Houchin Winfield, *FDR and the News Media* (Urbana and Chicago, IL: University of Illinois Press, 1990); Richard W. Steele, *Free Speech in the Good War* (New York: St. Martin's Book, 1999); Michael S. Sweeney, *Secret of Victory: The Office of Censorship and the American Press and Radio in World War II* (Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press, 2001).
- ⁵ See, for example, Takeya Mizuno, "The Creation of the 'Free' Press in Japanese American Camps: The War Relocation Authority's Planning and Making of the Camp Newspaper Policy," *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 78: 3 (Autumn 2001): 503–518; Takeya Mizuno, "Journalism under Military Guards and Searchlights: Newspaper Censorship at Japanese American Assembly Camps during World War II," *Journalism History* 29: 3 (Fall 2003): 98–106; Takeya Mizuno, "Government Suppression of the Japanese Language in World War II Assembly Camps," *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 80: 4 (Winter 2003): 849–865; Takeya Mizuno, "Censorship in a Different Name: Press 'Supervision' in Wartime Japanese American Camps 1942–1943," *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 88: 1 (Spring 2011): 121–141; Takeya Mizuno, "*Jiyu no Kuni*" *no Hodo Tosei: Taisenka no Nikkei Journalism [Press Control in the "Land of the Free": Japanese American Journalism during World War II]* (Tokyo: Yoshikawa Kobun Kan, 2014) (in Japanese); Takeya Mizuno, "Press Freedom in the *Enemy*'s Language: Government

Control of Japanese-Language Newspapers in Japanese American Camps during World War II," *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 93: 1 (Spring 2016): 204–228; Teruko Kumei, "Genron no Jiyu to Kenetsu no Hazama de: Nikkei Americajin Kyosei Shuyojo Shimbun Nihongo Men kara Miru Shuyojo no Genron Kisei," *Shirayuri Joshi Daigaku Kenkyu Kiyo* No.52 (2016): 179–200; Takeya Mizuno, *Yushi Tessen Nai no Shiminteki Jiyu: Nikkeijin Senji Shugosho to Genron Hodo Tosei [Civil Liberties Behind Barbed Wire: The Government Control of the First Amendment Freedoms in Japanese American Assembly Camps during World War II] (Tokyo: Hosei University Press, 2019).*

- ⁶ CWRIC, *Personal Justice Denied*, 18. The 1993 survey by the *Journal of American History* found that the journal's readers ranked Japanese American mass encampment eighth among the "dark spots" in the U.S. history. (David Thelen, "The Practice of American History," *Journal of American History* 81: 3 [December 1994]: 931–960, 1175–1217.)
- ⁷ Milton S. Eisenhower, Director, War Relocation Authority (WRA), to Franklin D. Roosevelt, President, June 18, 1942, in Roger Daniels, ed., *American Concentration Camps: A Documentary History of the Relocation and Incarceration of Japanese Americans, 1942–1945* Vol.6: June, 1942-December, 1942 (New York: Garland Publishing, 1989); "Background for the Relocation Program: Prepared for Information of the Staff of the War Relocation Authority," n.d., Selected Materials Relating to the Heart Mountain Relocation Center, Record Group 210: Records of the War Relocation Authority, National Archives and Records Service, General Services Administration, Reel 1.
- ⁸ Dillon S. Myer, Director, WRA, to Joseph C. Green, Special Assistant to the Secretary of the State, July 23, 1942, RG 210, Entry 16, Box 244, Folder 36,210, 1942, National Archives and Record Administration (hereafter, the National Archives and Record Administration is cited as "NA"); Myer, "The Truth About Relocation: An Address Delivered by Dillon S. Myer Before a Luncheon Meeting of the Commonwealth Club in San Francisco, California," August 6, 1943, RG 210, Entry 5A, Box 3, Folder WRA Publications 101–210, NA; John C. Baker, Chief, Office of Reports, WRA, to Myer, "Public Relations," February 13, 1943, RG 210, Entry 16, Box 134, Folder 20,100#1, NA.
- ⁹ Community Analysis Section, Poston Relocation Center, "Radio-Listening Habits in Poston," Report No.56, February 28, 1945, Community Analysis Reports and Community Analysis Trend Reports of the War Relocation Authority 1942–1946, National Archives and Records Service, General Services Administration, Washington, D.C., Reel 9 (hereafter, this collection is cited as "WRA Community Analysis Reports"); United States War Relocation Authority, *Legal and Constitutional Phases of the WRA Program* (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1946), 1.
- ¹⁰ Quoted in United States War Relocation Authority, *Community Government in War Relocation Centers* (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1946), 17.
- Myer, "Relocation Problems and Policies: An Address Delivered by Director D. S. Myer, of the War Relocation Authority before the Tuesday Evening Club at Pasadena, California," March 14, 1944, RG 210, Entry 5A, Box 3, Folder WRA Publications, 101–210, NA.
- ¹² Radio Tokyo, "U.S. Viciously Discriminates against Japanese," May 1, 1942, in the Foreign Office of Tokyo, *We Fight through the Radio* Vol.1 (Tokyo: The Foreign Office, 1942), 216 (by the courtesy of Setsurou Kitayama); Eisenhower to M. M. Tozier, "Axis Treatment of American Prisoners of War and Civilian Internees," April 20, 1942, RG 210, Entry 16, Box 147, Folder 21,013, NA; Myer, "The Facts About the War Relocation Authority: An Address by D. S. Myer, Director of the War Relocation Authority, before a Luncheon Meeting of the Los Angeles Town Hall, California," January 21, 1944, RG 210, Entry 5A, Box 3, Folder WRA Publications, 101–210, NA.
- Eisenhower to Archibald MacLeish, Director, Office of Facts and Figures (OFF), March

- 29, 1942, RG 208, Entry 5, Box 4, Folder 002.23, NA.
- Myer, "Text of Address by Dillon S. Myer," July 15, 1943, National Japanese American Historical Society, Tashi Hori Collection, War Files, Box 1; Harry L. Stafford, Project Director, Minidoka Relocation Center, to Public Affairs Committee, Twin Falls Kiwanis Club, n.d., RG 210, Entry 48, Box 237, Minidoka Relocation Center, Central Files, Folder 21,200, NA.
- ¹⁵ Myer to Regional Directors and Project Directors, "Use of the Terms 'Japanese,' 'Camps' and 'Internment," October 2, 1942, RG 210, Entry 48, Box 269, Tule Lake Relocation Center, Central Files, Folder 104.5, NA; Edwin Bates, Chief, Information Division, WRA, to Stafford, "Press Releases from the Minidoka Project," October 6, 1942, RG 210, Entry 39, Box 71, Folder Minidoka, Oct., NA.
- ¹⁶ John Bird, Director, Information Service Division, WRA to E. R. Fryer, Regional Director, San Francisco Regional Office, "Publication of Japanese Newspapers in Relocation Centers," April 15, 1942, RG 210, Entry 38, Box 44, Folder 572, General, NA.
- ¹⁷ Roy Nash, Project Director, Manzanar Relocation Center, "Manzanar From the Inside," July 31, 1942, Records of the War Relocation Authority 1942–1946: Field Basic Documentation Located at the National Archives, Washington, D.C., Reel 75. Hereafter, this collection is cited as "Microfilmed Records of the WRA."
- ¹⁸ John H. Provinse, Chief, Community Service Section, WRA, to Eisenhower, May 8, 1942, RG 210, Entry 38, Box 1, Folder 001, Organization (June, July and August), NA; WRA, "Japanese-Americans in Relocation Center," March 1943, Japanese American Relocation Collection (MS 0144), Box 1, Folder 2, Manuscripts Division, J. Willard Marriott Library, University of Utah.
- ¹⁹ "War Relocation Authority Tentative Policy Statement," May 29, 1942, Papers of the CWRIC, Reel 14; United States War Relocation Authority, *Community Government in War Relocation Centers*, 4; *Hi Folks*, Granada Relocation Center, n.d., Japanese American Evacuation and Resettlement Records, BANC MSS 67/14c, Reel 292, The Bancroft Library, University of California, Berkeley (hereafter, the library is cited as "Bancroft, UCB").
- Myer to John Edgar Hoover, Director, Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), n.d., RG 210, Entry 17, Box 1, Correspondence File, NA; Department of the Interior and War Relocation Authority, WRA: A Story of Human Conservation (Washington, D.C.: Department of the Interior, 1946), 107.
- Vaughn Mechau, Chief Reports Officer, Heart Mountain Relocation Center, "Reports Division: Final Report," n.d., Microfilmed Records of the WRA, Reel 62; "Press Reaches Milestone," *Press Bulletin* October 15, 1942: 3; Pauline Bates Brown, Reports Officer, Poston Relocation Center, "Narrative Report," n.d., Microfilmed Records of the WRA, Reel 32
- ²² See, for example, Mizuno, "The Creation of the 'Free' Press in Japanese American Camps," 503–518.
- ²³ Mechau to Block Managers, "Assistance for The Sentinel," October 6, 1943, RG 210, Entry 48, Box 158, Heart Mountain Relocation Center, Central Files, Folder Public Relations, NA; "Manual Release No.38," November 30, 1943, RG 210, Entry 16, Box 12, Folder 11,211B#38, NA; Reports Division, WRA, "Semi-Annual Report: July Through December, 1944: Accomplishments—II," n.d., RG 210, Entry 2, Box 9, Folder Semi-Annual Reports—Reports Division, NA.
- Robert L. Brown, Reports Officer, Manzanar Relocation Center, to Bates, July 17, 1942, RG 210, Entry 38, Box 44, Folder 572, Manzanar, NA; Documentation Section, Reports Office, Granada Relocation Center, "Amache Colorado," April 5, 1943, Microfilmed Records of the WRA, Reel 46; Documents Section, Reports Division, Heart Mountain Relocation Center, "Quarterly Report: April-May-June, 1943," Microfilmed Records of the WRA, Reel

Minidoka Relocation Center, "Board of Directors Meeting Minutes, September 20, 1944," Microfilmed Records of the WRA, Reel 85; Minidoka Relocation Center, "Board of Directors Meeting Minutes, December 6, 1944," Microfilmed Records of the WRA, Reel 85; "Memorandum for Inspector M. E. Gurnea," February 17, 1943, Papers of the CWRIC, Reel 17.

²⁶ "Administrative Instruction No.8, Supplement No.3: Use of Free Mailing Privilege for Relocation Center Newspapers," September 21, 1942, RG 210, Entry 38, Box 44, Folder 572, General, NA; Oski Taniwaki, Editorial Office, *Granada Pioneer*, Granada Relocation Center, to Joseph McClelland, Reports Officer, "Weekly Report of Staff Meeting," November 25, 1942, Japanese American Evacuation and Resettlement Records, BANC MSS 67/14c, Reel 292, Bancroft, UCB; Taniwaki to McClelland, "Weekly Report of Meeting," December 16, 1942, Japanese American Evacuation and Resettlement Records, BANC MSS 67/14c, Reel 292, Bancroft, UCB; Mechau, "Reports Division: Final Report," n.d., Microfilmed Records of the WRA, Reel 62; Heart Mountain Relocation Center, "Weekly Report: Public Relations," November 7, 1942, Microfilmed Records of the WRA, Reel 56.

Taniwaki, Publication Director, Granada Relocation Center, "Statement of Function: Publication Director," May 26, 1943, Japanese American Evacuation and Resettlement Records, BANC MSS 67/14c, Reel 292, Bancroft, UCB; Douglas W. Nelson, *Heart Mountain: The History of an American Concentration Camp* (Madison, WI: The State Historical Society of Wisconsin, 1976), 41–42; Myer to Gardner Cowles, Jr., Publisher, *Des Moines Register and Tribune*, August 23, 1943, Papers of the CWRIC, Reel 2.

²⁸ Baker to Robert Sherwood, Office of War Information (OWI), June 29, 1942, RG 210, Entry 38, Box 15, Folder 217, Radio, 1942, NA.

²⁹ Carl Crow, Regional Planner for the Far East, OWI, to Baker, July 9, 1942, RG 210, Entry 16, Box 429, Folder 69,033, NA.

³⁰ Frank C. Cross, Chief, Division of Reports, WRA, to Joseph H. Smart, Regional Director, "Preview of the Division of Reports -- Its Functions and Services," July 21, 1942, Japanese American Evacuation and Resettlement Records, BANC MSS 67/14c, Reel 24, Bancroft, UCB; K. Tift, Secretary to Project Attorney, Tule Lake Relocation Center, "Report of Call to Project Attorney's Office Made by Members of the 'Sokoku Kenkyu Seinen Dan," November 28, 1944, Japanese American Evacuation and Resettlement Records, BANC MSS 67/14c, Reel 173, Bancroft, UCB.

³¹ Quoted in Charles Kikuchi, "Development on the Gila Newspaper," November 17, 1942, Japanese American Evacuation and Resettlement Records, BANC MSS 67/14c, Reel 282, Bancroft, UCB; John F. Graham, Reports Officer, Minidoka Relocation Center, to Jack Yamaguchi, December 21, 1944, RG 210, Entry 48, Box 237, Minidoka Relocation Center, Central Files, Folder 21,200, NA; Khan Komai, Editorial Office, *Granada Pioneer*, Granada Relocation Center, to McClelland, "Weekly Report of Meeting," May 31, 1943, Japanese American Evacuation and Resettlement Records, BANC MSS 67/14c, Reel 292, Bancroft, UCB.

Myer, Testimony for the House Special Committee on Un-American Activities, July 7, 1943, (78) H997-6-A, Investigation of Un-American Propaganda Activities in the U.S., Vol. 15, p. 9667, Y4.Un1/2:Un1/v.15.

³³ Cross to Smart, "Preview of the Division of Reports—Its Functions and Services"; Stafford to Graham, November 6, 1944, RG 210, Entry 48, Box 238, Minidoka Relocation Center, Central Files, Folder 22,400, NA; Graham to Yamaguchi, December 21, 1944, RG 210, Entry 48, Box 237, Minidoka Relocation Center, Central Files, Folder 21,200, NA.

³⁴ Community Analysis Section, Minidoka Relocation Center, "Excerpt from Field Rep. No.250," December 22, 1943, Part I, WRA Community Analysis Reports, Reel 4; Community Analysis Section, WRA, "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of

Centers: April 15–21, 1945," Weekly Summary No.18, May 3, 1945, WRA Community Analysis Reports, Reel 2.

- WRA and OWI, "An Interpretation of Relations Between War Relocation Authority and the Office of War Information," RG 210, Entry 16, Box 6, Folder 21,211#1–10, NA.
- ³⁶ E. M. Rowalt, Acting Director, WRA, to Eastburn R. Smith, Project Director, Gila River Relocation Center, August 7, 1942, RG 210, Entry 48, Box 144, Gila River Relocation Center, Central Files, Folder 572, NA.
- ³⁷ Baker to Bates, July 23, 1942, RG 210, Entry 38, Box 14, Folder 214, General, NA; Bates to Bob Brown, Norris James, Foster Goss, and John Cook, Project Reports Officers, "Attached Booklets Issued by the Office of the Coordinator of Information," July 28, 1942, RG 210, Entry 38, Box 14, Folder 214, Publications, 1942, NA; Bates to Baker, "Reaction to Japanese Booklets," August 26, 1942 RG 210, Entry 38, Box 14, Folder 214, Publications, 1942, NA.
- John D. Cook, Assistant in Charge, Reports Division, Tule Lake Relocation Center, to Bates, "Project Reports," August 13, 1942, RG 210, Entry 38, Box 14, Folder 215, Articles, 1942, NA; quoted in John Embree, Chief, Community Analysis Section, WRA, "Field Notes, Denver," September 20, 1942, WRA Community Analysis Reports, Reel 3; Cook to Bates, "Project Reports," October 8, 1942, Japanese American Relocation Collection (MS 0144), Box 3, Folder 3, Manuscripts Division, J. Willard Marriott Library, University of Utah.
- ³⁹ Japanese American Citizens League (JACL), "Supplement to Minutes: National Emergency Conference, November 17–24, 1942, Salt Lake City, Utah," January 1, 1943, Supplement No.24 (Office of Reports), Japanese American Evacuation and Resettlement Records, BANC MSS 67/14c, Reel 84, Bancroft, UCB.
- Baker to Rowalt, October 1, 1942, RG 210, Entry 38, Box 14, Folder 215, General, NA.
 John Bigelow, Reports Officer, Minidoka Relocation Center, to Bates, "Japanese
- Translation of Bradford Smith's Letter to the Japanese People," October 5, 1942, RG 210, Entry 16, Box 172, Folder 22,424, NA.
- ⁴² Baker to Rowalt, October 15, 1942, RG 210, Entry 16, Box 172, Folder 22,424, NA.
- ⁴³ Clay Osborne, Japanese Department Supervisor, OWI, to Bates, July 23, 1942, cited in Shotaro Frank Miyamoto, Tule Lake Relocation Center, "The Tule Lake Report," November 30, 1944, Japanese American Evacuation and Resettlement Records, BANC MSS 67/14c, Reel 176, Bancroft, UCB.
- ⁴⁴ Cited in Miyamoto, "The Tule Lake Report," November 30, 1944.
- ⁴⁵ This part of Osborne's letter is cited in Norman Beasley, Major, A.U.S., Chief, Public Relations Division, Wartime Civil Control Administration (WCCA), to Karl. R. Bendetsen, Director, "Japanese Broadcast," August 25, 1942, RG 338, Entry 2, Box 4, Folder 000.77, NA.
- ⁴⁶ Crow to Elmer Davis, Director, OWI, July 29, 1942, RG 210, Entry 16, Box 156, Folder 22,220#3, NA.
- ⁴⁷ Daisuke Kitagawa, *Issei and Nisei: The Internment Years* (New York: The Seabury Press, 1967), 76–77, 78.
- ⁴⁸ "Second Quarterly Report of the War Relocation Authority: July 1 to September 30, 1942," n.d., Papers of the CWRIC, Reel 14.
- ⁴⁹ "Second Quarterly Report of the War Relocation Authority: July 1 to September 30, 1942."
- ⁵⁰ Ed H. Thomas, Branch Information Officer, OWI, to E. B. Whitaker, Regional Director, WRA, March 26, 1943, RG 210, Entry 48, Box 253, Rohwer Relocation Center, Central Files, Folder 22,510, NA; Ray D. Johnson, Project Director, Rohwer Relocation Center, to Whitaker, April 3, 1943, RG 210, Entry 48, Box 253, Rohwer Relocation Center, Central Files, Folder 22,510, NA.
- ⁵¹ Garth S. Jowett and Victoria O'Donnell, *Propaganda and Persuasion* 5th ed., (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, 2012), 7.